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 DEIS letter to FERC
Our current struggle to save the population of Calochortus
coxii (CACO) on Bilger Ridge in the Myrtle Creek area that
the Pacific Connector Gas Pipeline (PCGP) proposes to build
their LNG pipeline through involves sending comments on
the incomplete DEIS to FERC addressing concerns about the
impact to the C. coxii.

December 3, 2008
Ms. Kimberly Bose, Secretary
Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
888 First St NE, Rm. 1A
Washington DC  20426

Re: Jordan Cove Project and Pacific Connector Gas Pipeline
CP07-441-000 and CP07-444-000

Dear Secretary Bose,
The Umpqua Valley Chapter of the Native Plant Society of
Oregon (NPSO) is extremely concerned about the impact the
Pacific Connector Pipeline will have on the population of Cox’s
(Crinite) mariposa lily Calochortus coxii. This rare flower occurs
only within a narrow 30 mile long band of serpentine soil that
contains large amounts of iron and magnesium (Fredricks 1992).
Even within this specific soil type, the species is not widely
distributed as it primarily occupies the transition zone between
coniferous forests and meadows. At Bilger Ridge, the pipeline is
proposed to intersect a population on BLM land between MP
75.04 and 75.33. This is where the BLM has control of the largest
population. The Langell Ridge population, also a partial BLM
site, on the other side of the I-5 freeway is a few miles distance
away, so if the Bilger Ridge population is impacted it could
diminish the overall population. All other Calochortus coxii
populations occur on private land where protections of this rare
flower are questionable at best. 

The proposed pipeline easement between MP 75.04 and 75.33 is
centered on a roadway bisecting the population of Calochortus
coxii. The road is very narrow, about 18 to 19 feet, and has an
approximate 270 degree bend through the area. On the north side
of the road, there is a straight drop off of about 45 degrees. The
NPSO documented existing flowers in the road fill and extending
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a distance to the north. On the south side of the road, there is a cut
bank between three and five feet in height with Calochortus coxii
colonies on the crest of the road cut documented by us. Any
further damage to the flowers on the north or south side of the
road will further isolate the north side from the rest of the
population on the south side of the road, therefore, limiting cross
pollination and diminishing the gene pool.

 This is an extremely narrow band of plants in a very specific site
condition. Any minor impacts off the roadway will take out
limited habitat and very likely the flowers themselves. The NPSO
is alarmed that the pipeline contractors may not be able to keep
construction activities to the road bed and avoid this area. We
believe that is why there is no specific construction plan for this
section of pipeline, since the contractors have known about this
concern for several years now. 

The Gow Ranch that borders this BLM site is also proposed to be
crossed by the Pacific Connector Pipeline. The Gows have denied
access to their land for surveys. The NPSO believes there may be
Calochortus coxii on their land that is unknown at this time. The
proposers of this project will probably have to deal with impacts
to the flower on this private land after easements have been
finalized.

According to the draft environmental impact statement (DEIS) on
page 4.6-95, 
paragraph 3, “Pacific Connector conducted botanical surveys for
this species in April 2007 within the documented site crossed and
within other serpentine soils crossed by the proposed pipeline.”

The problem we find with this statement is the Calochortus coxii
is the last native mariposa lily species to bloom in Douglas
County, generally in late June not April. 

In 2008 the NPSO did two field trips to this BLM site and saw the
flowers blooming, though no statistical records were taken. The
first field trip was on July 5, 2008, and the second field trip was
on July 9, 2008. The first trip was graciously attended by Nancy
Fredricks, who did the original studies on the species, Susan
Carter of the BLM, Sam Friedman of the USFWS, among other
knowledgeable individuals. The NPSO appreciates the BLM and
the USFWS efforts to meet with us for these field trips, so that we
had access to the site through the Seneca Jones Timber
Company’s locked gate. Calochortus coxii were documented on
both sides of the roadway. On the first field trip, quite a few
flowers were blooming on an open bank with no trees half away
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between MP 75 and MP 75.1 (we have pictures). While on the
later field trip, flowers were no longer blooming at that location,
but were blooming on both sides of the roadway around the curve
and down the bank. Keep in mind that last year there was quite a
bit of rain in June so blooming was delayed into July. However,
this illustrates that if truly good surveys are to be done to locate
this rare species, they must be done from mid-June to mid-July.
The NPSO has no information and the DEIS contains no
information that any surveys were completed by Pacific
Connector’s contractor in 2008. We only have information in the
DEIS of a survey in April 2007, when the flower was clearly not
blooming. 

There is a Conservation Agreement between the BLM and the
USFWS to conserve this species (attached). This agreement was
written to avoid federal listing of the Calochorus coxii under the
Endangered Species Act. The agreement spells out actions that
should be taken by the BLM to manage and enhance species
population survival. At this time, we believe the BLM has not
taken any steps under this agreement to fulfill their obligations,
except leave the species alone. This is probably why the BLM is
having difficultly coming up with their actions under this
agreement, because they haven’t done any. The NPSO sent a
letter to the BLM on July 15, 2008 requesting copies of “any and
all documents having to do with status, monitoring, species
management, and restoration efforts for all of the C. coxii
populations.” So far, we have received no response to our letter
and no documents.  This leads us to believe there are none. 

Mr. Russ Holmes conducted monitoring of the Calochortus coxii
in 1991, 1992, and 1999. He tells us that the counts on the
population numbers were rough estimates. It is imperative that
comprehensive surveys be conducted before any action is taken
by Pacific Connector, or the BLM, in areas that the flower exists.
Until that information is available, the clear impacts of the
proposed pipeline cannot be fully known. 

The Calochortus coxii is a State of Oregon threatened and
endangered plant. According to the BLM manual 6840 revision
dated 1/19/2001, Special Status Species Management, page
.06C1, paragraph D, State Listed Species: “The BLM shall carry
out management for the conservation of State listed plants and
animals. State laws protecting these species apply to all BLM
programs and actions to the extent that they are consistent with
the Federal Land Policy and Management Act (43 U.S.C. 1701 et
seq.) and other Federal laws. In states where the State government
has or proposes species in categories such as State threatened or
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endangered, implying potential endangerment or extinction, State
Directors will develop policies that will assist States in achieving
their management objectives for those species”. We feel that
BLM needs to follow their mandated rules governing special
status species.

The pipeline proposers tell us they plan to collect seeds from
existing plants and propagate them in different locations.  We do
not believe this is a legitimate option when considering the
species’ narrow habitat.  No one we know has successfully
propagated the Calochortus coxii nor has it been successfully
transplanted.  

The DEIS states on page 4.6-95, paragraph 4, “Pacific Connector
should develop a mitigation plan that would avoid or minimize
adverse impact on known locations of Cox’s mariposa lily. The
mitigation plan should address both construction and operation.
Before the end of the comment period on the draft EIS, Pacific
Connector should file the plan with the Secretary, together with
documentation of any consultations with the FWS, for the review
and approval of the Director of OEP.” 

This plan has not been submitted for public or NPSO review prior
to the end of the comment period, so the NPSO cannot comment
on this information at this time. There is not enough information
known about the site or the Calochortus coxii population to make
a mitigation plan as this information is missing by the BLM and
the proposers of the project. Therefore, the Umpqua Valley
Chapter of the Native Plant Society of Oregon asks the Pacific
Connector project proposers to reroute this part of the pipeline so
it completely avoids all known populations of the Calochortus
coxii. We believe it will be impossible to construct the pipeline as
proposed and not damage the integrity of populations of this rare
and special flower.

Sincerely yours,
Ron Hatt, Vice President
Umpqua Valley Chapter of the Native Plant Society of Oregon
878 Bear Pen Lane
Myrtle Creek, OR  97457
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